February 13, 2003


A Regular Meeting of the Zoning Board of Appeals was held on Thursday, February 13, 2003 at the Mendon Town Hall, 16 West Main Street, Honeoye Falls, New York at 7:30 p.m.

PRESENT:
Kevin Wright, Chair

Don Irvine 

Phil Mattaro



Don Thorp

ABSENT
Liz Sciortino

ATTORNEY:
Doug Jones

OTHERS: Marvin Vahue and 3 residents

Minutes were taken by Julie Gianforti.

Mr. Wright called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m.

Mr. Wright stated that he would not be at the March 13, 2003 meeting.  Mr. Wright stated that Dick Dehm would attend the next meeting and the March 13 meeting.

Mr. Wright stated that there is an affidavit of posting of the sign but when inspecting the property he did not find the sign.  Mr. Kessler stated that, at one point, the sign blew away.  He got a second set of signs from Mary Fletcher and posted those signs.  Mr. Jones stated that weather conditions being what they are and that there was a notice in the paper that should be sufficient.

KESSLER AREA VARIANCE PUBLIC HEARING

Mr. Al LaRue for Eric Kessler, 47 Clover Park Drive, Rochester, for an area variance at his property (20 acres) located on the southeast corner of the intersection of Canfield Road and Mendon Center Road, bearing tax account #191.04-1-8.  Zoned RA-5.  Applicant wishes to construct a barn to house more than 5 animals at a setback of 70 feet from the southerly property line, whereas code states that any structure housing more than 5 animals shall be located no closer than 150 feet to any property line.

Mr. Wright opened the public hearing at 7:32 p.m.

Mr. Wright stated that the Affidavit of Posting of the Sign and the legal notice were in the file and waived the reading of the notice.

Mr. LaRue stated that when this 20-acre lot was established, there was an 80 x 80 exception made for the barn, which was placed in the EPOD.  Mr. LaRue showed on the map the location of the 80 x 80 exception.

Mr. LaRue stated that Mr. Kessler would like to have five horses.  Mr. Jones asked for clarification on the number of horses.  Mr. Kessler stated that they would like to have more than 5 horses.  Mr. Thorp asked how many acres there are.  Mr. Kessler stated 20 acres.  Mr. Jones stated that they could have more than 5 horses on 20 acres.  Mr. Jones stated that the degrees of variance are different; if it is going to be 5 horses 100 ft are required but if it is more than 5 horses it has to be 150 ft.  Mr. LaRue stated that they are looking for a setback variance from the 150 ft. required for more than 5 horses.

Mr. LaRue stated, upon examining the site and doing the topographic work, the area that they are asking for is more open, higher, and dryer.  Mr. LaRue stated that the proposed location turns out to be better in terms of disruption to the EPOD.  Mr. La Rue stated that it does place the barn closer to the property line.  Mr. LaRue stated that because of the EPOD no development can take place south of that barn closer than 400 feet.  Mr. LaRue stated that the barn would be tucked away and not so visible to the road.  Mr. LaRue stated, with 20 acres, they could obviously put it someplace else but this seems to tuck it away a little better.

Mr. LaRue stated that this is a self-created hardship.

Mr. Wright asked who owns the other lot.  Mr. Kessler stated that Mr. Gasbarre is the owner.  Mr. LaRue stated that there is a proposed subdivision for Lot 2, which has been in front of the Planning Board.  Mr. LaRue stated that it would be a multi-lot development.  Mr. Wright stated that the Board does not know anything about the site plan for the development on Lot-2 and Mr. Kessler is asking for a variance to move his barn closer to Lot 2.  Mr. Wright asked Mr. LaRue that it is his assumption that Lot 2 will not be able to be developed any where near the property line because of all of the EPODs.  Mr. LaRue stated it cannot be developed.

Mr. Wright asked how many stalls would be in the barn.  Mr. Kessler stated there would be 12 stalls.  Mr. Kessler stated that initially they would have 2 riding horses, 2 Belgian horses, and, as their family grows, they don’t want to limit themselves to only 5 horses.  Mr. Wright stated there hasn’t been a discussion of the environmental impact of manure and asked what Mr. Kessler intended to do with that problem of it being by an EPOD.  Mr. Kessler stated that Mr. Burgwardt, Chairman of the Planning Board, and the ECB walked the property and this location is the location that they suggested.  Mr. Kessler stated that it is high and dry and there aren’t many trees there.  Mr. Kessler stated that 20 acres is approved for 15 horses.  Mr. Kessler stated in requesting this variance, they would be moving the barn farther from any houses and tucking it into an area where it is not obtrusive.

Mr. LaRue stated that the EPOD is a woodlot and any of the manure could be spread on the remaining parts of the land.  Mr. Kessler stated that it would be spread on the farmland.  

Mr. Wright asked where the drainage is on this property.  Mr. LaRue stated that the drainage is north to south.  Discussion followed regarding drainage and storage of manure.

Mr. Wright stated that, whenever people come before the Board for a variance involving a structure, it is the Board’s practice to ask the applicant to bring a fairly good set of renderings of what they want to build.  Mr. Kessler presented a plan and an elevation of the proposed structure.  Mr. Kessler stated that this is the detail that the Town requires for a barn structure.  Mr. Kessler stated that you don’t have to have an architect draw plans for a barn.  Mr. Jones asked Mr. Kessler, if the ZBA approves the variance, would he have difficulty being limited to the footprint of the plans that he has presented to the Board.  Mr. Kessler stated no.  The only thing that is limiting is that there are 12 stalls and the land allows 3 more stalls.  Mr. Kessler asked if someone were to buy the property could they add the stalls. Mr. Jones stated that they would have to come back before the Board for increasing the size of a non-conforming use.  Mr. Kessler asked if the Board recommends to him to have it drawn to have three more stalls to maximize what is there.  Mr. Jones stated the board couldn’t recommend to him one way or another.

Mr. Kessler stated that they would come back before the Board if he were to change the design of the Barn.  Mr. Thorp stated Mr. Kessler would have to come back before the Board if there were any changes.

Mr. Wright stated that, if the variance were approved, the barn would need to be based on the drawings that were submitted.  Mr. Wright stated that they might want to consider a more robust set of drawings for their own protection.  They could continue the public hearing, other wise they will be committed to the sketch plan submitted tonight.  Mr. Jones asked what their time frame is for this project.  Mr. Kessler reviewed the timeframe.  Mr. Wright reviewed the timeframe to which Mr. Kessler would have to adhere.

Mr. Wright asked the Board for their comments.

Mr. Mattaro asked if Mr. Kessler would be boarding any horses. Mr. Kessler stated that he and his family would own the horses.  Mr. Mattaro asked if Mr. Kessler would conduct any business out of the barn.  Mr. Kessler stated no. 

Mr. Thorp asked if 36 x 72 for the barn is a figure that Mr. Kessler could live with.  Mr. Kessler stated yes but he doesn’t want to limit himself down the road.  Mr. Kessler stated that in 10 years they might want to add 3 more stalls.  Mr. Wright stated that if Mr. Kessler wants to enlarge the barn, he would have to come back before the Board for another variance.

Mr. Kessler asked if it would be an issue if he wanted to build the barn smaller.  Mr. Jones stated that it shouldn’t be. Mr. Kessler stated that they could live with the drawings that were submitted.

Mr. Thorp asked if there were any steep slopes on the property.  Mr. LaRue stated no.

Mr. Jones read the timeframe requirements for a building permit and variance.  Mr. Wright stated that if the variance were approved Mr. Kessler would have to start building no later than this time in 2004 and it would have to be completed by August 2004.  Mr. Kessler stated that that was okay.

Mr. Wright stated that the rendering shows that the height of the barn would be 24 ft.  That is what the Board would hold Mr. Kessler to if the variance were approved. Discussion followed regarding the height of the barn.

Mr. Jones asked if there would be water in the barn. Mr. Kessler stated yes.  Mr. Wright asked if there would be power and lighting.  Mr. Kessler stated yes.  Mr. Wright asked if there would be a light at the front entrance.  Mr. Jones stated that Mr. Kessler should review the town’s lighting requirements.  Mr. Kessler stated that they would stay within those requirements.

Mr. Kessler stated that there would be skylights, one skylight for two stalls.

Mr. Mattaro asked if Mr. Kessler has talked to the neighbors.  Mr. Kessler stated yes and they are aware of what he is proposing.

Mr. Irvine asked if the parking lot is in the conservation easement.  Mr. LaRue stated that it is outside of the conservation easement.  Mr. Kessler stated that it is a turnaround, not a parking lot. 

Mr. Irvine asked if Mr. Kessler planned on putting up any outbuildings for storage.  Mr. Kessler stated no that he is going to use some of the stalls for a tack room and storage.

Mr. Thorp asked if they were granted a lesser variance could they live with that.  Mr. Kessler stated that it is not as good for the area because they would have to take out some nice trees.  Mr. Thorp asked for clarification of the type of trees.  Mr. LaRue reviewed the types of trees that would have to be removed.  Mr. Kessler stated that he could do it but at 70 feet you would do the least amount to the land.  Discussion followed regarding the trees and woodlot management.

Mr. Wright stated that Mr. Kessler is asking for a substantial variance on a site where he could put the barn many other places that would not require a variance.  Mr. Kessler and Mr. LaRue stated that that is correct.  Mr. Thorp asked if part of the reason why they chose the proposed location is to have the barn as far away from the house as possible.  Mr. Kessler stated that was a reason and that another reason was because the barn kind of blends in there.  Mr. LaRue stated that the barn would be out of sight from everyone else.

Mr. Wright asked Mr. Kessler if this is the best site plan for the house and barn that he could come up with.  Mr. Kessler stated yes.

Mr. Wright asked Mr. LaRue if the benefit could be achieved by other means.  Mr. LaRue stated no.

Mr. Wright asked if this would result in an undesirable change to the neighborhood.  Mr. LaRue stated no.  

Mr. Wright asked if the request was substantial. Mr. LaRue stated yes.

Mr. Wright asked if there would be any adverse physical or environmental effects if the variance were granted.  Mr. LaRue stated no.

Mr. Wright asked if this was a self-created difficulty.  Mr. LaRue stated yes.

Mr. Wright asked if there were any comments from the public.  There were none.

MOTION

Mr. Thorp moved, seconded by Mr. Mattaro, to close the public hearing at 8:23 p.m.

MINUTES

Mr. Thorp moved, seconded by Mr. Mattaro, to approve the minutes as written of the December 12, 2002 meeting.

ADOPTED

Mr. Wright – aye, Mr. Irvine- aye, Mr. Mattaro – aye, Mr. Thorp-aye

DISCUSSION

Kessler Area Variance Discussion:  Mr. Wright stated that he is a little unhappy about the rendering that was submitted tonight.  Mr. Wright stated that he would talk to Tom Voorhees regarding what should be submitted.  Discussion followed regarding whether or not a more detailed rendering is needed.

Mr. Thorp asked if there would really be a hardship if the barn were put someplace else. Discussion followed regarding this issue.

Mr. Mattaro will write the Kessler Area Variance determination.

MOTION

Mr. Irvine moved, seconded by Mr. Wright, that the meeting be adjourned at 8:45 p.m.

APPROVED

Mr. Wright – aye, Mr. Irvine- aye, Mr. Mattaro – aye, Mr. Thorp-aye

Julie Gianforti, Meetings Recorder
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